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CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
October 16, 2024


	Members Present
	
	Members Absent

	Jim Adkins, Chair
	
	Tom Feiner, Vice-Chair

	Ron Evens, Secretary/Treasurer
Darrell Scott
	
	


	Sandy Washington
Karen Coulson
	
	

	Justin Arnold
	
	

	Mary Lee Salzer-Lutz
Allen Klippel
	
	

	
	
	


Pursuant to notice of meeting duly given, the Planning and Zoning Commission convened on Wednesday, October 2nd at 7:00 p.m. in the City Hall Council Chambers. City Attorney John Hessel, Planning and Development Services Director Jonathan Raiche, Planner II Amy Lowry and Admin. Associate Steven Davies also attended the meeting.  

1. Chair Adkins called the meeting to order at 7 p.m. and announced that Commissioner Feiner was absent and his absence was excused. 

2. The motion was made by Commissioner Coulson and seconded by Commissioner Scott to approve the minutes for the October 2nd meeting as written. The minutes were approved by a vote of 6-0, with Commissioners Klippel and Salzer-Lutz abstaining.

3. PZ-10-25 MAJOR SITE PLAN AND AMENDMENT TO SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR VEHICLE SALE AND RENTAL – 10525 & 10725 MANCHESTER ROAD
Presentation:  Amy Lowry, Planner II, again reviewed that the eastern-most, 2-story building will remain for a parts department (with no public customer access) along with the front dock area. The parking in the eastern side of the lot along Manchester Road will remain along with the landscaping there. The site plan was revised to add 2 parking islands, additional landscaping, and fire lane striping. Note 1 on the plan is for the railing near the front dock to repaired or replaced. Note 11 on the plan is for the existing fence to be removed and replaced with an 8’ tall SimTek or approved equal. The applicant is proposing an additional 4 ADA parking spaces at 10725 Manchester based on required parking for that property. The applicant is providing all required landscaping for the new parking areas. There will be a total of 23 new trees and 32 new shrubs on the property. Required open space is 2200 sq. ft. and the plan provides 3147 sq. ft. The typical planter box on the plans for the closed vehicle access will be approved by the Engineering Department. The proposed plan includes 2 new pole-mounted lights and 4 new building wall packs. In addition, the plan anticipates replacement of 2 lighting fixtures each on 2 existing poles in the front of the property. The lighting plan shall be revised as necessary to meet the minimum illumination requirements as well as the maximum off-site illumination requirements. Finally, the lighting plan shall be signed and sealed by a registered design professional.

Discussion and Motion:  Planning and Development Services Director Jonathan Raiche said that the storm water plan would be reviewed and approved by the Metropolitan Sewer District. 

Commissioner Washington read the results of the subcommittee report:

CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT
October 16, 2024

PETITION NUMBER:	PZ-10-25

ACTION REQUESTED:	MAJOR SITE PLAN AND AMENDMENT TO THE SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR VEHICLE SALE AND RENTAL

OWNER/APPLICANT:	LOU FUSZ PROPERTIES, LLC

PROPERTY LOCATION:	10525 & 10725 MANCHESTER ROAD

ZONING:	B-3, HIGHWAY BUSINESS DISTRICT

DRAWINGS SUBMITTED:	SITE DEVELOPMENT PLAN (3 SHEETS: SDP-01, SDP-02, SDP-03) PREPARED BY CIVIL & ENVIRONMENTAL CONSULTANTS, INC. STAMPED “RECEIVED OCTOBER 9, 2024, CITY OF KIRKWOOD PUBLIC SERVICES DEPARTMENT”

LANDSCAPE PLAN (1 SHEET: SDP-04) PREPARED BY PREPARED BY CIVIL & ENVIRONMENTAL CONSULTANTS, INC. STAMPED “RECEIVED OCTOBER 9, 2024, CITY OF KIRKWOOD PUBLIC SERVICES DEPARTMENT”
PHOTOMETRIC PLAN (1 SHEET) STAMPED “RECEIVED OCTOBER 9, 2024 CITY OF KIRKWOOD PUBLIC SERVICES DEPARTMENT”

DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT
The applicant is requesting Major Site Plan Review and an amendment to its Special Use Permit (SUP) for a vehicle sale and rental use for the property addressed as 10525 Manchester Road, with some minor changes in parking and circulation on the property addressed as 10725 Manchester Road. Ordinances 9967, 10341, and 10720 govern the SUP for the 10725 property – an amendment to the SUP is requested to include 10525 property. The vacant buildings on the 10525 property were used for many years as a retail furniture store. The applicant proposes demolition of all buildings on the property with the exception of the eastern-most building that will be renovated for a parts warehouse for the existing service center. The remainder of the site will be redeveloped into a parking lot for storage of vehicle inventory. The applicant will consolidate the two lots into one.

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN, LAND USE, AND ZONING
The site is designated as Corridor Commercial on the EnVision Kirkwood 2035 Future Land Use Map. The Corridor Commercial land use category in the EnVision Kirkwood 2035 Comprehensive Plan is intended to accommodate the highest and best use of the commercial properties while simultaneously protecting the integrity of the adjacent residential neighborhoods. Regional/Neighborhood commercial uses are among the development types preferred in this module of the Kirkwood Comprehensive Plan. The proposed use fits within this broad land use category.

The subject property is zoned B-3, Highway Commercial District. The proposed use is a Special Use in this zoning district, and would be an expansion of the SUP held by the Lou Fusz dealership to the immediate west at 10725 Manchester Road. Surrounding land uses and zoning include the following:

To the south:	Across Manchester Road is a vacant commercial building and a funeral home, both zoned B-3 Highway Business District.

To the north:	Directly abutting the site is a 20-foot wide alley. To the north of the alley are single-family residences zoned R-4 Single-Family Residential District.

To the east:	Adjacent to the site is Kirkwood Florist, a retail store zoned B-3 Highway Business District.

To the west:	Adjacent to the site is the main Lou Fusz dealership zoned B-3 Highway Business District.

DEPARTMENTAL/AGENCY COMMENTS
Electric:	No comments.

Water: 	No comments.

Engineering:	Lynchester Lane roadway surface is being undermined by open pipe overland flow from 10525 Manchester Road. The storm water will need to be directed elsewhere and the street issue corrected by the property owner. The alley behind the florist and this property is being used as a driveway only to this property. The driveway and apron have numerous potholes and failing pavement that need to be addressed. The slope of the driveway on the east side of the 10725 Manchester Road is very steep and vehicles are bottoming out here and scraping the pavement and curbs. This may send debris onto passing vehicles or the public sidewalk. The vehicle clearance issue should be addressed while grading is occurring in this area.

Building/Fire:	The monument sign should be removed with the consolidation of the properties. The design must meet the current adopted building and fire codes.

Forestry:	No comments.

SITE ELEMENTS ANALYSIS:
Structure, Site Access & Traffic Management, Parking 
The building to remain is two stories and 7262 square feet on each floor, for a total of about 14,524 square feet. Approximately 1344 square feet will be used for office, with the remaining 13,180 square feet for warehousing of parts. The receiving dock on the southeastern front of the building will be altered with a larger, overheard door and the receiving dock on the north side of the building will remain as is.

The required number of parking spaces for the office and warehouse use is 1 per 300 square feet of office or administrative area and 1 per 1250 square feet for warehouse storage above 10,000 square feet. Therefore, 15 parking spaces are required and 18 are provided immediately adjacent to the building, including 1 accessible. In addition, 127 parking spaces are available for vehicle inventory for a total of 145 spaces. The parking lot will connect to existing parking on the property to the west owned by the dealership and addressed as 10725 Manchester Road. The site plan contains some changes to the parking and circulation on that property as well. For the vehicle sales and rental area, the parking rate is 1 space per 200 square feet and with a 15% reduction for areas incidental to the principal use, 30 parking spaces are required for the 7145 square feet for vehicle sales. For the motor vehicle repair area, the parking rate is 1 space per 300 square feet and with a 15% reduction for areas incidental to the principal use, 65 parking spaces are required for the original 23,037 square feet in vehicle repair. The vehicle wash is private to the site (not open to the public) and therefore does not require additional required parking spaces. This is consistent with how the private car wash was evaluated when it was approved. A total of 95 parking spaces is required; 133 striped parking spaces are provided (including 4 required accessible spaces), with unstriped vehicle inventory areas for about 120 additional vehicles (according to applicant).  

Primary vehicular access to the 10525 property will be from Manchester Road from the existing eastern entrance. The applicant does not wish to close the curb cut that is about midway through the property, but instead proposes blockage of the access by combination of striping and concrete planters. There is also vehicular access to the northeast corner of the property via a driveway on the City’s alley from Lynchester Lane.  

Landscaping
The proposed landscaping meets the City’s regulations. There was no required landscape plan in place previously; however, the eastern perimeter landscape along Manchester Road shall remain with the established shrubs as on the landscape plan. For the perimeter landscaping, one canopy tree every 40’ and 1 shrub every 10’ is required in both the 10’ front perimeter area and the 7’ rear perimeter area. For the new approximate 110’ perimeter landscaping area along Manchester Road, the required 3 canopy trees and 11 shrubs are provided on the proposed plan. For the approximate 205’ long and 7’ wide buffer area in the north rear area, the required 5 canopy trees and 21 shrubs are provided on the proposed plan. The applicant is also providing 2 canopy trees at the ends of the three new double parking rows and 1 canopy tree at the ends of the parking rows adjacent to the building. In addition, the applicant has provided an intermediary landscaped island (required after every 20 contiguous side-by-side spaces) with 1 canopy tree adjacent to Manchester Road. The applicant is required to have 2200 square feet of parking lot interior open space; 3147 square feet has been provided.

Lighting
The proposed plan includes 2 new pole-mounted lights and 4 new building wall packs. In addition, the plan anticipates replacement of 2 lighting fixtures each on 2 existing poles in the front of the property. The lighting plan shall be revised to include on the calculation table the average illumination level for the parking lot, which shall be a minimum of 1.0 footcandle at finished grade. The average illumination for pedestrian routes, refuge areas, sidewalks, etc., shall be a minimum of 2.0 footcandles at finished grade. The lighting plan shall be revised as necessary to meet these minimum illumination requirements as well as the maximum off-site illumination requirements. Finally, the lighting plan shall be signed and sealed by a registered design professional.

DISCUSSION:
A Zoning Matters sign was placed on the property on September 12, 2024. The request was introduced at the Planning & Zoning Commission meeting on September 18, 2024. An on-site subcommittee meeting was held on October 1, 2024. A list of attendees of the subcommittee meeting can be seen at Exhibit B. At the subcommittee meeting, the following items were discussed:
1. The architectural design of the remaining building will match the current dealership building. 
2. The parts department will be for Lou Fusz service only; no retail customers will visit the site.
3. The slope of the parking lot will be a more gradual one than existing with depressed areas filled in. 
4. The existing rear fence should be replaced with a sound mitigating and sight proof fence not less than 8’ in height and made of SimTek or a comparable composite product. This should include along the alley to the extension of the east property line to the north.
5. The planters to block the west entrance shall be approved by the City’s Public Services Department.
6. The front dock will be replaced with a larger, overhead door and the railing will need to be replaced along the dock wall. The rear dock will also remain in use.
7. The storm water drainage of the property below the alley to Lynchester Lane will need to be addressed as well as damage to street infrastructure on Lynchester.
8. The alley is being used as a driveway only to this property and should be repaired.
9. The subcommittee concluded that that the requirements of Site Plan review criteria in Section 25-19(h), and Special Use Permit review criteria in Section 25-20(e) and (f), have been met subject to the conditions below.

These items have been discussed throughout the report and outstanding items have been included in conditions in the Recommendation section of this report.

RECOMMENDATION:  
The Subcommittee concludes that the requirements of Site Plan review criteria in Section 25-19(h), and Special Use Permit review criteria in Section 25-20(e) and (f) have been met and recommends that this application be approved with the following conditions:

1. Ordinances 9967, 10341, and 10720 shall remain in effect except that the following conditions shall prevail when conflicting with those conditions found in said Ordinances.
2. The project shall be constructed and maintained in accordance with the plans referenced in the Drawing Submitted portion of this report, except as noted herein.
3. A consolidation plat of 10525 and 10725 Manchester Road shall be recorded before the issuance of building permits.
4. The existing rear fence shall be replaced with a sound mitigating and sight proof fence not less than 8’ in height and made of SimTek or a comparable composite product. This shall include along the north side of the alley to the extension of the east property line northward.
5. The planters to block the west vehicular access on the 10525 property from Manchester Road shall be approved by the City’s Engineering Department.
6. The damage to the street infrastructure on Lynchester Lane shall be corrected by the property owner in a manner approved by the City’s Engineering Department.
7. The driveway and apron from Lynchester Lane in the rear of the florist property and 10525 Manchester Road shall be repaired in a manner approved by the City’s Engineering Department. The driveway and apron shall be maintained by the property owner of 10525 Manchester Road as long as the driveway is in use.
8. The grade on the easternmost driveway entrance from Manchester Road on the 10725 property shall be fixed in a manner approved by the City’s Engineering Department to eliminate scraping of the pavement and curbs.
9. The applicant shall submit a revised lighting plan, stamped and sealed by a design professional, which complies with Section 25-52 of the City’s Zoning & Subdivision Code prior to City Council approval. 
10. The applicant shall comply with all standard conditions as listed in Exhibit A.

Respectfully submitted by Darrell Scott and Sandy Washington

Commissioner Evens made a motion to approve PZ-10-25 Major Site Plan and Amendment to Special Use Permit for Vehicle Sale and Rental at 10525 and 10725 Manchester Road, subject to the conditions contained in the subcommittee report. Commissioner Salzer-Lutz seconded the motion. The Commission discussed the issue of the use of the parts building for auto repair. Paul Fusz, representing the Lou Fusz Properties LLC, said it would not be used for repair. Mr. Raiche added that outdoor uses would require additional special use approval. Commissioner Klippel made a motion to amend the subcommittee report to add a condition that no vehicle repair shall take place at the 10525 building. Commissioner Arnold seconded the motion and it passed unanimously by a vote of 8-0.

Chair Adkins then called for a vote on the motion to approve PZ-10-25, subject to the conditions in the amended subcommittee report. By a vote of 8-0, the Commission recommended approval of a Major Site Plan and Special Use Permit amendment for vehicle sale and rental for Lou Fusz Toyota at 10525 and 10725 Manchester Road. A public hearing before City Council is requested on this application


4. PZ-11-25 ZONING MAP TEXT AMENDMENT FOR TATTOO & BODY PIERCING STUDIO IN B-3, TABLE 35-1 AND SECTION 25-36(bb) and 
PZ-12-25 SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR TATTOO & BODY PIERCING STUDIO – 11212 MANCHESTER ROAD
Presentation:  Ms. Lowry again presented the proposal for a new tattoo/body piercing studio on the south side of Manchester Road, west of Geyer Road. The applicant proposes to occupy suite 11212 (instead of suites 11214 and 11216 as presented in the previous meeting) with about 1000 sq. ft. in tenant space. Ms. Lowry presented the subcommittee discussion of note. Commissioner Scott read the results of the subcommittee report:

CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT
October 16, 2024

PETITION NUMBER:	PZ-11-25 and PZ-12-25

ACTION REQUESTED:	ZONING CODE TEXT AMENDMENT AND SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR TATTOO/BODY PIERCING STUDIO

PROPERTY OWNER:	GINGI HOLDINGS LLC

APPLICANT:	RACHELLE LAWRENCE

PROPERTY LOCATION:	CITYWIDE FOR TEXT AMENDMENT AND 11212 MANCHESTER ROAD FOR SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR TATTOO/BODY PIERCING STUDIO

ZONING:	B-3, HIGHWAY BUSINESS DISTRICT


BACKGROUNG/DESCRIPTION OF REQUEST:
The applicant has submitted two applications which include the following items: 1) a zoning code text amendment to change the definition of a “Tattoo Studio” to also include “Body Piercing”, to add Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio as a special use in the B-3, Highway Business District, and to change the use-specific standards for Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio; and 2) a Special Use Permit for a new Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio in the tenant space of 11212 Manchester Road should the zoning code text amendment be approved. 

Tattoo Studio was added to the Zoning Code in 2019 (Ordinance 10634) with the requirements that the use is permitted only as a special use in the B-2, Central Business District, each establishment must be a minimum 1000 feet from any other tattoo studio, and the tenant space may only have a maximum first-floor street frontage of 8 feet. The current tattoo studio definition in Section 25-104 is as follows:

An establishment whose activity, either in terms of operation or as held out to the public, includes the practice of placing designs, letters, figures, symbols, or other marks upon or under the skin of any persons; using ink or other substances that result in the permanent coloration of skin by means of the use of needles or other instruments designed to contact or puncture the skin.

Applicant proposes the following definition for a Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio (redlined to show changes):

An establishment whose activity, either in terms of operation or as held out to the public, includes the practice of one or more of the following: (1) placing designs, letters, figures, symbols, or other marks upon or under the skin of any persons;, using ink or other substances that result in the permanent coloration of skin by means of the use of needles or other instruments designed to contact or puncture the skin; and/or (2) creation of an opening in the body of a person for the purpose of inserting jewelry or other decoration.

Applicant also proposes the following changes in the use-use specific standards in Section 25-36(bb) (redlined to show changes):

(1) A tattoo studio in the B-2 zoning district shall be located a minimum of 1,000 feet from any other tattoo studio and in the B-3 zoning district shall be located a minimum of 7,000 feet from any other tattoo studio.
(2) In the B-2 zoning district, any tenant space containing a tattoo studio shall have a maximum first-floor street frontage of eight feet.

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN, LAND USE, AND ZONING:
The property is in the Corridor Commercial land use category on the EnVision Kirkwood 2035 Future Land Use Map. The Corridor Commercial land use category in the EnVision Kirkwood 2035 Comprehensive Plan is intended to accommodate the highest and best use of the commercial properties while simultaneously protecting the integrity of the adjacent residential neighborhoods. Regional/Neighborhood commercial uses are among the development types preferred in this module of the Kirkwood Comprehensive Plan. The proposed use fits within this broad land use category.

Surrounding land uses and zoning include the following:

To the north:	Across Manchester Road is a strip center containing various restaurant, retail, and office uses zoned B-3, and North Kirkwood Middle School zoned R-3, single family residential.
[bookmark: _GoBack]To the south:	Single-family homes zoned R-4, Single-Family Residential.

To the east:	Directly adjacent is an auto service center zoned B-3 with various commercial uses zoned B-3 further to the east.

To the west:	Directly adjacent is a pizza restaurant zoned B-3 with single-family homes zoned R-4 further to the west.

The property is zoned B-3, Highway Commercial District, and contains a one-story, strip shopping center built in 1964 and updated in 2013. The total area of the center is 6320 square feet from outside, with tenant spaces addressed from 11208 to 11220 Manchester Road and totaling 5923 square feet. The proposed applicant tenant space is addressed as 11212 Manchester Road and contains approximately 1000 sq. ft. There are a total of 37 parking spaces on site, including 2 accessible. The parking rate for a tattoo studio is 2 spaces per chair or station; applicant anticipates 4 chairs for a total of 8 parking spaces. The other current uses in the center need 19 spaces, including the title company with 1989 square feet at the office rate of 1 space per 300 square feet (7 parking spaces); the chiropractic office with 1124 square feet at the personal and commercial services rate of 1 space per 250 square feet (5 parking spaces), and the remaining space of 1810 square feet at rate of 1 space per 250 square feet (assuming retail or personal and commercial services for 7 parking spaces). Applicant is also required to provide 1 bicycle rack, accommodating 2 bicycles, for every 20 required parking spaces; 1 bicycle rack will need to be provided unless waived by the City Council.

DEPARTMENTAL/AGENCY COMMENTS:
Electric:	No comments.

Water:		No comments.

Engineering:	No comments.

Building/Fire:	No comments.

Forestry:	No comments.
	
DISCUSSION:
A Zoning Matters sign was placed on the property on September 27, 2024. The request was introduced at the Planning & Zoning Commission meeting on October 2, 2024. A subcommittee meeting was subsequently held at City Hall on October 8, 2024. A list of attendees of the subcommittee meeting is shown on Exhibit A. The following is a summary of the meeting:

1. The subcommittee discussed the difference between a body piercing studio and an ear piercing business. The applicant said that ear piercing is generally conducted with a gun as opposed to a needle. The subcommittee discussed adding a qualification to the proposed definition to distinguish ear piercing from body piercing.
2. The applicant said that she had a new lease for a tenant space at 11212 Manchester instead of the 11214/11216 tenant space in the original application. The tenant space would still be about 1000 square feet, but is part of where the needlework store is currently located. The subcommittee discussed that the definition should reference “space” instead of “tenant space” in cases where a building owner would occupy their own space. 
3. The subcommittee discussed a desire to continue to regulate the density of these businesses by requiring a minimum distance between them. The subcommittee felt that 1000 feet between studios was adequate.
4. The subcommittee considered that the use-specific standard in the B-2 zoning district for a maximum first-floor street frontage of 8 feet need not apply in the B-3 district with properties along highway-oriented Manchester Road and Big Bend Boulevard.
5. The subcommittee discussed whether standards on visibility into the studio should be in the use-specific standards or in the Special Use Permit conditions specific to the studio. The subcommittee decided on the latter so that this issue would be reviewed on a location-by-location basis. The applicant said her workrooms would be private and not visible from the front of the store. She expected 3-4 employees/rooms. 
6. After discussion with the subcommittee, the applicant decided to request operation hours of Monday through Saturday from 10 a.m. to 10 p.m.
7. The subcommittee deliberated on the impact of the request for the zoning code text amendment on the surrounding properties and the City as a whole, and agreed that the text amendment review criteria in Section 25-17(e)(2) had been met. The subcommittee discussed the fact that the applicant must comply with all Missouri and St. Louis County license requirements, including health standards and regulations on under-age clients. The subcommittee also agreed that the request met the criteria for a Special Use Permit listed in Section 25-20(e) and (f).

RECOMMENDATION:
The subcommittee concludes that the review criteria have been met on text amendments set forth in Zoning and Subdivision Code Section 25-17(e)(2) and recommends that this application be approved with the following changes in the zoning code: 

1. Table 35-1, Principally Permitted Uses in Base Zoning Districts, shall be updated to change “Tattoo Studio” to “Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio” and to indicate such use is a Special Use in the B-3 zoning district.

2. Section 25-36(bb), Use-Specific Standards, shall be updated as follows:

(1) A tattoo/body piercing studio shall be located a minimum of 1,000 feet from any other tattoo/body piercing studio.
(2) In the B-2 zoning district, any tenant occupied space containing a tattoo/body piercing studio shall have a maximum first-floor street frontage of eight feet.

3. Table 65-1, Number of Required Off-Street Parking Spaces, shall be updated to change “Tattoo Studio” to “Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio”.

4. Section 25-104, General Definitions, shall be updated with a new definition for Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio as follows (redlined to show changes):

An establishment whose activity, either in terms of operation or as held out to the public, includes the practice of one or more of the following: (1) placing designs, letters, figures, symbols, or other marks upon or under the skin of any persons;, using ink or other substances that result in the permanent coloration of skin by means of the use of needles or other instruments designed to contact or puncture the skin; and/or (2) creation of an opening in the body of a person, other than the ear, for the purpose of inserting jewelry or other decoration.  Establishments that offer ear-piercing services in conjunction with the sale of jewelry, but no other body piercing, shall be considered a Retail Business.

After finding that the request met the review criteria for a Special Use Permit listed in Zoning and Subdivision Code Section 25-20(e) and (f) of the Zoning Code, the subcommittee also recommends that a Special Use Permit for a Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio on the property addressed as 11212 Manchester Road with an occupied space of approximately 1000 square feet be approved with the following conditions:

1. The hours of operation shall be permitted as 10 a.m. to 10 p.m., Monday through Saturday.
2. No procedure areas shall be visible from the outside of the building.
3. The applicant shall be required to provide one bicycle rack, accommodating 2 bicycles, at the property, unless waived by City Council. 
4. The Architectural Review Board shall approve all signs.
5. The approval of this Special Use Permit shall not authorize any person to unreasonably alter, increase, or redirect the surface water run off so as to cause harm to any person or property.
6. The premises and improvements as approved by this Special Use Permit shall be in good working order and maintained in good repair at all times.
7. The applicant, by accepting and acting under the Special Use Permit approval granted, accepts the approval subject to the reservations, restrictions, and conditions set forth in the Code of Ordinances and in the report and agrees to comply with each provision subject to the penalties prescribed under Section 1-8 of the Code of Ordinances and subject to revocation of this approval in the event such provisions are not complied with.
8. The applicant further agrees by accepting and acting under this Special Use Permit approval herein granted that this ordinance does not grant applicant any special rights, privileges, or immunities.

Respectfully submitted by Jim Adkins, Ron Evens and Darrell Scott

Discussion:  Commissioner Klippel asked about the requirement of parental consent and the applicant, Rachelle Lawrence, verified that parental consent is required for clients under the age of 18. Commissioner Evens noted that he believes this type of business should be in the I-1 Light Industrial district as it is not the right type of business for the B-3 Highway Business district. In response to Commissioner Klippel’s question, Ms. Lawrence verified the proposed hours of 10 am to 10 pm came from her. Commissioner Scott noted that this location is across from North Kirkwood middle school, and down the street/across from the marijuana dispensary.

Motion for PZ-11-25:  Commissioner Coulson made a motion to approve a Zoning Code Text Amendment to add Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio as a special use in the B-3 zoning district and to change the use-specific standards in Section 25-36(bb), subject to the conditions in the subcommittee report. Commissioner Salzer-Lutz seconded the motion and it passed by a vote of 6-2, with Commissioners Evens and Salzer-Lutz voting not in favor. A public hearing before City Council is requested on this text amendment.

Motion for PZ-12-25:  Commissioner Scott made a motion to approve PZ-12-25 Special Use Permit for Tattoo/Body Piercing Studio at 11212 Manchester Road, subject to the conditions contained in the subcommittee report. Commissioner Washington seconded the motion and it passed by a vote of 6-2, with Commissioners Evens and Salzer-Lutz voting not in favor. A public hearing before City Council is requested on this SUP application.

5. PZ-13-25 ZONING CODE TEXT AMENDMENT – OUTDOOR LIGHTING
Presentation:  Jonathan Raiche, Planning and Development Services Director, presented City Council discussion regarding adding a regulation to the lighting code to mandate a specific color temperature of outdoor lighting. The purpose of the City’s outdoor lighting standards is “to strike a balance of safety and aesthetics by providing lighting regulations that protect drivers and pedestrians from glare and reduce, to reasonable limits, the trespass of artificial lighting onto neighboring properties and public or private rights-of-way.” While brightness of illumination is regulated, color temperature is not. The Commission viewed both a color temperature scale provided by Mr. Raiche and a light box with an incandescent light bulb and LED bulbs ranging from 2700 to 6000 Kelvin. The Commission was asked to consider adding a new lighting standard to state “All lighting fixtures shall not exceed a Correlated Color Temperature (CCT) of two thousand seven hundred (2,700) Kelvin.”

Discussion:  In response to the Commission’s questions about the origins of the proposed change, Mr. Raiche stated that Mayor Gibbons requested that the Commission consider the change with regard to safety and aesthetics. He reported that least three other nearby cities (including Ellisville, Brentwood, and Clayton) have regulations that limit maximum color temperature. In response to Commissioner Coulson’s question, Mr. Raiche said this will only affect exterior commercial and multifamily project lighting as it is newly installed. 

Commissioner Salzer-Lutz noted that people with disabilities might have issues with the brightness of lights. Mr. Raiche said that the change will not affect the minimum required illumination levels for both parking lots and sidewalks nor would it apply to streetlights. Commissioner Arnold said that he has an issue with going from the current no regulation on color temperature to the most restrictive without further data. Commissioner Scott mentioned that there are many individuals who could be affected by the color temperature of light, including those with M.S.

Mr. Raiche noted that for new commercial property projects the City has recently approved, the scale is usually 4000 – 5000 Kelvin. The Commission discussed the need for more information as to whether the proposal would (1) require more fixtures to meet the minimum illumination standards, (2) cost businesses more, or (3) have negative effects on safety. The Commission asked for examples of the lighting Kelvin scale at various developments in the City. Commissioner Washington suggested that the lights at Station Plaza appear to be warmer than in other areas. 

Motion:  After a presentation by Staff on a city-initiated Zoning Code Text Amendment on the color temperature of outdoor lighting, Commissioner Evens made a motion to continue the matter to the next meeting in order for Staff to provide data on whether additional fixtures may be needed to meet minimum code standards and whether there are safety concerns associated with different bulb color temperatures. Commissioner Salzer-Lutz seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

6. PZ-14-25 ZONING CODE TEXT AMENDMENT – SIDEWALK REQUIREMENTS
Presentation:  Mr. Raiche said that he had been asked by City Council to present a text amendment to remove the requirement for a new sidewalk in the case of residential additions that expand by 100% of the existing floor area. Mr. Raiche gave the Commission the conditions under which a new sidewalk is currently required: for new construction or for large additions where a public sidewalk already exists in the right of way on an adjacent lot or where the Kirkwood Pedestrian and Bicycle Plan includes a recommendation for a sidewalk on the proposed site. In response to the Commission’s questions of why City Council is recommending the code change, Mr. Raiche cited Council’s concerns that requiring a sidewalk for a large addition project may be burdensome. Mr. Raiche said that the intent of the code as currently written is to fill in sidewalk gaps.

Discussion:  Commissioner Arnold said that the existing provision would contemplate a project so large in size that adding a sidewalk would not be a big deal. Commissioner Coulson noted the new sidewalk would help the neighbors. In response to Commissioner Evens’ example question of whether a sidewalk would be required for a residential addition on Bodley Lane, Mr. Raiche said that the street is not on the pedestrian and bike plan and would not require a sidewalk. Mr. Raiche said that the provision might be waived by the Director of Public Services if it will not make a useful connection. He added that there might be times when the house with the sidewalk is the only one on the block, but we should start somewhere. 

Motion:  After a presentation by Staff on a city-initiated Zoning Code Text Amendment on sidewalk requirements under Section 25-69(a)(2), Commissioner Evens made a motion to approve the text amendment as submitted in Staff’s memorandum. Commissioner Coulson seconded the motion. The Commission failed to recommend approval by a vote of 3-5, with only Commissioners Washington, Salzer-Lutz, and Klippel voting in favor. A public hearing before City Council is requested on this text amendment. Because the Commission recommended denial, a favorable vote of two-thirds of all members of City Council is required for approval. 

7. DEVELOPMENT PROJECT UPDATE
Mr. Raiche said there is not much change from the last development project report, but the Napoli restaurant tenant finish is underway and the 7 Brew should be under construction soon.
There being no further business, motion was made by Commissioner Salzer-Lutz and seconded by Commissioner Washington to adjourn at 8:26 p.m. If there is no other business besides the continued item from this agenda, the continued issue may be held until there is business, however, the deadline for the next meeting has not yet passed. The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be November 6th at 7 p.m. 



						____________________________________
						Jim Adkins, Chair



						____________________________________
						Ron Evens, Secretary/Treasurer

Upon request, these minutes can be made available within three working days in an alternate format, such as CD, by calling 314-822-5822. Minutes can also be downloaded from the City’s website at www.kirkwoodmo.org, then click on City Clerk, Boards & Commissions, Planning & Zoning Commission
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